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LAW SOCIETY

OF SOUTH AFRICA




10 January 2011
Via e-mail
The Chairperson 

Parliamentary Portfolio Committee on Home Affairs

Dear Madam
MEETING WITH THE PARLIAMENTARY PORTFOLIO COMMITTEE ON HOME AFFAIRS: 18 JANUARY 2011 at 14H00
The Law Society of South Africa (LSSA) represents more than 20 000 practising attorneys and 5 000 candidate attorneys countrywide.  It is the umbrella body of the attorneys’ profession in South Africa and aims to promote the common interest of its members, having regard always to the broader interests of the public whom the profession serves.

Its constituent members are:

· The Law Society of the Northern Provinces (LSNP), incorporating the Gauteng, North-West, Mpumalanga and Limpopo provinces;
· The KwaZulu-Natal Law Society (KZNLS);
· The Law Society of the Free State (FSLS);
· The Cape Law Society (CLS);

· The Black Lawyers Association (BLA); and

· The National Association of Democratic Lawyers (NADEL).

The attorneys’ profession is governed by the Attorneys’ Act 1979 (as amended) and the disciplinary and ethical codes and procedures embodied in the Act.

Strict ethical and disciplinary codes are in place.

The Attorneys Fidelity Fund  is a statutory body established and regulated by the provisions of the Attorneys Act, 1979. Its objective is to protect the public against loss as a result of the theft of trust funds by practitioners. The protection provided by the Fund encourages the public to use services provided by legal practitioners with confidence..

The attorneys’ profession has undergone radical changes in the area of specialisation over the last 30 years and the old style “general practitioner” label has given way to attorneys who focus largely or totally on specialist areas of law practice.  The immigration and refugee law areas of expertise are no exception to this.
The LSSA Immigration and Refugee Law Committee comprise members from each of the LSSA constituents, and the members are as follows:

•
Mr J Pokroy, representing the LSNP (Chairperson);

•
Mr C Watters, representing NADEL;

•
Ms N Kose, representing the BLA;
•
Mr W Kerfoot, representing the CLS;

•
Mr S Lockhat, representing the KZNLS;

•
Mr J Mthembu, representing the FSLS.
The LSSA Immigration and Refugee Law Committee represents the largest single body of stakeholders in the practice of immigration, nationality and refugee law and as such also represents the largest stakeholder in the interaction with the Department of Home Affairs on these issues.  We believe that we have made a substantial contribution interfacing with the Department at the coalface on a daily basis.

Members of our Committee have, at various times, served on and played a prominent role not only in the Regional Immigrant Selection Board, but also on the Central Immigrant Selection Board under the Aliens’ Control Act. Our members also served on the Parliamentary Task Groups, both the Green and White Paper Task Groups, and subsequently on the Immigration Advisory Board (IAB) to the Minister of Home Affairs.

INVOLVEMENT IN THE PROCESSES IN THE RUN-UP TO THE IMMIGRATION ACT 13 OF 2002 AND SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS
The LSSA played an integral and very prominent and important role in the run-up to the passing of the Immigration Act 13 of 2002, which came into operation on 7 April 2003.

Not only was the LSSA engaged on numerous occasions giving input to this Portfolio Committee on various drafts of the Bill at the time, but our members participated at regional level in the “road shows” initiated by the Minister at the time.

It is our belief that much of what was moulded into the Bill when it became an Act of Parliament was due to the constructive contributions by the organised legal profession.

This was acknowledged when the Minister of Home Affairs at the time appointed several attorneys onto the Immigration Advisory Board to the Minister, where they played a substantive role in the smooth functioning of the IAB.

As is often the case in areas of expertise where there are legal complexities, litigation sometimes becomes inevitable.

This does not necessarily mean that any adversarial relationship developed between the Minister, the Department of Home Affairs and the organised legal profession, but rather positive developments came out of this, with numerous court decisions which brought clarity to many grey areas in our legislation.

It is, therefore, our submission that the organised legal profession has played a very large and substantive role and also a very constructive one in the development of our recent immigration law, both in a statutory and common law sense.

In addition, the organised legal profession has forged relationships with its counterparts in the United Kingdom through representatives on the Immigration, Nationality & Refugee Law Committee of that body, as well as links with the Australasian Immigration Lawyers Association, which is currently, for the first time in its history, headed by an ex-South African.
For the first time in the history of the International Bar Association (IBA), a South African attorney is chairing its Immigration, Nationality & Refugee Law Committee.
LIAISON WITH THE PARLIAMENTARY PORTFOLIO COMMITTEE ON HOME AFFAIRS, MINISTRY AND DIRECTOR GENERAL OF HOME AFFAIRS:

Historically, and over the past 15 years, the LSSA, either as a national body or through our constituent members, has interfaced with the Parliamentary Portfolio Committee on Home Affairs on numerous occasions and, as a substantial stakeholder, will continue to give input at Portfolio Committee hearings and meetings.

The LSSA interfaced on a regular basis with Mr Patrick Chauke, a previous Chairperson of the Committee, and this interaction proved very useful to all parties concerned.

Furthermore, since 1990, the LSSA had engaged with consecutive Ministers of Home Affairs in a cordial and constructive manner on issues relating to immigration policy.
Since 1990 we have also had the privilege of meeting with every consecutive Director General of Home Affairs and/or Deputy Director General of Home Affairs.  This relationship too has always been cordial and constructive. 
In addition, our various constituents are continuously interfacing with the Provincial and Regional Directors of the Department of Home Affairs in order to resolve problems and crisis on an ad hoc basis.

The invaluable experience and qualifications that vest in our members cannot be under- estimated and this resource has been used by the Department on an on-going basis.  This does not detract from the many qualified persons within the Department, but merely enhances some of the more complex issues by our involvement.

CHALLENGES FACING THE LEGAL PROFESSION WITH REGARD TO THE DEPARTMENT OF HOME AFFAIRS
Service delivery within the Department of Home Affairs has been a matter of concern to the LSSA and its attorneys over the last few years.

The virtual collapse of processing capacity at several of the Regional Offices of the Department has been one of the issues highlighted most often.
The LSSA has formally offered input and assistance with regard to training of officials of the Department, which we believe is one of the most critical aspects in the chain of service delivery.  The considerable expertise which we, as the organised legal profession hold, with many senior attorneys making themselves available for this purpose, has been offered to the Department of Home Affairs on more than one occasion.

Whilst corruption and under-capacitation in the human resources area has been a contributing factor, we have found that a lack of training or inadequate training in a rather complex area of law has been and remains one of the major problems facing the Minister and the Department of Home Affairs.

A further problem facing the organised legal profession has been the unwillingness and/or refusal of the Director General of Home Affairs to make disclosure of Departmental Directives relating to the practice of immigration, nationality and refugee law.  Processes in terms of the Promotion of Access to Information Act have been ongoing for almost a year without any success.
We do believe that we have a valuable contribution to make as a stakeholder and wits to thank you for affording us the opportunity to meet with you. 

It would be appreciated if the following items could inter alia be discussed at the meeting:

· Matters needing statutory intervention and not canvassed in the Draft Immigration Amendment Bill;

· Matters needing statutory intervention and not canvassed in other Home Affairs Acts;

· Why there is a need for a Policy Conference, the last having been held in 2000;

· An overview of the difficulties being experienced in obtaining permits under the Immigration Act, with the purpose of highlighting to the Portfolio Committee the kinds of issues that need to be factored into Immigration Legislation and Policy;

· To deal with various Refugees Act  related matters, including, but not limited to travel documents, identity cards, extended validity of documents and situations surrounding the illegal seizure of expired documents;

· Developing a real time partnership with the Portfolio Committee for the greater good of the clients of the Department in respect of service;
· The possibility of a workshop to be hosted by the organised legal profession in Gauteng in order to lay a foundation for proactive interaction between the organised legal profession and the Portfolio Committee.
Yours faithfully
Lizette Burger

Professional Affairs Manager

Tel: +27 (0)12 366 8800 

Fax: +27 (0) 86 674 6533
E-mail: lizette@lssa.org.za   
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